PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, March 20, 2007
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, March 20, 2007 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 
Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman

Jean S. Loewenberg, Vice Chairman

David F. Malaguti

Anthony R. Schena

Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager

Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager

Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:15 p.m. and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.
Town Manager’s Report

New Veterans Services Director – Town Manager Mark Sylvia announced that he has appointed David Stone as the new Veterans Services Director for the Town of Plymouth.  Mr. Sylvia explained that Mr. Stone, a retired Command Sergeant Major from the Army, holds a double Bachelor’s degree, with both a B.S. in management and a B.S in Professional Aeronautics.  Mr. Sylvia cited Mr. Stone’s experience as a Sergeant Major of Administrative Services, as well as his background with human resource management, as some of the many qualities that ultimately made him stand out as the best candidate.  

Mr. Sylvia acknowledged and thanked the local Veterans representatives—Alba Thompson, Ken Holmes, and Erich Scharath—that participated in the hiring process.  Mr. Sylvia also thanked Ms. Deb Daley for keeping the office functioning well while the Town selected a new Director.

Mr. Sylvia introduced Mr. Stone, and Mr. Stone addressed the Board.  Mr. Stone said that it was an honor to be chosen as the new Veterans Services Director, as, after 20 years of military service, he is eager to give back to his fellow Veterans.  Noting his family ties to Plymouth, he said that he was eager to relocate to Plymouth and become part of the community. 
After a brief question and answer period, Selectman Malaguti asked that the Board waive its 15-day veto powers for Mr. Stone.  Selectman Schena objected, noting that his objections stemmed from his wish that the Board not waive any of its powers.  His objections, Selectman Schena clarified, were in no way a reflection on the candidate.
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board voted to waive the 15-day veto period for new Veterans Services Director David Stone.  Voted 3-1, with Selectman Schena casting the opposing vote.
Cedarville Transfer Station – Mr. Sylvia noted correspondence from the Department of Environmental Protection that indicates their approval of Plymouth’s application for a modification at the Cedarville Transfer Station.  As history, Mr. Sylvia explained, the Town had received a notice of non-compliance with state regulations on solid waste that required the Town to have the station inspected by a third-party engineer on a quarterly basis.  Mr. Sylvia said that Weston and Sampson, the engineers that perform this inspection, requested a modification at the Cedarville station to reduce the number of necessary inspections.   MassDEP (Department of Environmental Protection), Mr. Sylvia informed the Board, has considered our request and approved the reduction of the inspection frequency from quarterly to semi-annually (every six months).

Plymouth’s No Place For Hate Committee – Mr. Sylvia announced that Plymouth’s No Place For Hate Committee (NPFH) has received a Matching Grant from the Anti Defamation League (ADL).  The Committee, he said, submitted a proposal for a Diversity Day that will be highlighted in local papers and other media outlets as part of Plymouth’s participation in the ADL's No Place for Hate Program.  Mr. Sylvia thanked the committee for their dedicated and active work within the community, and he invited NPFH chairman, Dr. Barry Meltzer, to share a few words with the Board and the audience.
Dr. Barry Meltzer addressed Board and outlined NFPH’s Diversity Day event scheduled for September 15, 2007 from 1 to 5 p.m. on the Plymouth waterfront.  All, he said, are welcome to attend.   Additionally, he noted two upcoming events in which NPFH will participate: the White Ribbon Campaign (speaking out against domestic violence) event at the Brockton Rox stadium on June 27, 2007, and the Plymouth Interfaith Council’s presentation of the Holocaust Memorial Service at Beth Jacob Community Center on April 15, 2007.  
Wastewater Facility – Mr. Sylvia noted a report from Acting DPW Director David Gould regarding monthly testing at the wastewater treatment plant.  Veolia, Mr. Sylvia explained, is the contractor responsible for the operation of the town's wastewater treatment plant and its reporting requirements (as set forth by the state’s Department of Environmental Protection).  As noted in his report from the previous week, Mr. Sylvia reiterated that, over the course of the last several months, Veolia has on different instances exceeded the allowable nitrogen levels in their monitoring, and the company has not yet met the staffing requirement established by MassDEP.

Mr. Sylvia noted that, as described in Mr. Gould’s correspondence, the Town has notified Veolia several times—both in writing and in person—of our concerns regarding the violations and the Town’s expectations relative to meeting compliance.   Plymouth’s previous DPW Director, our Utility Superintendent, and the Acting DPW Director, Mr. Sylvia explained, have continued to monitor the situation and have forwarded recommendations for ensured compliance: (1) that the Town meet immediately with Veolia to discuss an action plan to resolve these issues, (2) that the Town require Veolia to meet with the Board of Selectmen to brief them on the situation and (3) that the Town establish the position of Wastewater Manager to monitor compliance at the Town of Plymouth Wastewater Treatment plant (Camelot Drive), the Airport plant and the Plymouth South High School plant.  

Mr. Sylvia noted that a meeting has been scheduled with Veolia, and that recent testing indicates that nitrogen levels are back to where they should be.  Mr. Sylvia wished to make clear to the Board and the audience that MassDEP holds wastewater facilities to stringent regulations, and, thus, the aforementioned level violations should not be viewed as disastrous incidents.  Nevertheless, he said, the Town takes these violations seriously and will hold Veolia to the regulations set forth by MassDEP.   Mr. Sylvia noted that Veolia will be asked to appear before the Board on either the first or second meeting in April.   
In response to Recommendation 3, Mr. Sylvia asked that the Board approve the establishment of a Wastewater Management Supervisor position to monitor compliance at the Camelot Drive wastewater treatment plant, the Airport plant, and the Plymouth South High School plant, all of which are currently monitored by private contractors.   This necessary position, Mr. Sylvia said, will provide the Town with a licensed wastewater facility operator who could provide intensive oversight and scrutiny over the operations at all three sites.   DPW administrative staff, he said, has offered preliminary recommendations to provide for this position within the existing wastewater budget.  Mr. Sylvia noted that he will bring this position back to the Board for their consideration in two weeks, to provide them time to deliberate on the matter.  
Selectman Malaguti said that he would like Veolia to appear before the Board, as he is not happy with their performance.  He vocalized support for the creation of the Wastewater Management Supervisor position, citing his preference that the plants be monitored by the Town and not by the contractor.
Selectman Schena asked Mr. Sylvia and Mr. Gould to determine what the cost would be for the Town to fully operate these facilities on its own.   
After a brief discussion, Selectman Malaguti offered to review the progress of the Town’s wastewater facilities on behalf of the Board, and he asked that Veolia’s monthly correspondence be forwarded to him for review.  
Infrastructure Management Plan – Mr. Sylvia informed the Board and the audience that the Department of Public Works’ Engineering Department will be holding a public input session on April 5, 2007 at 7 p.m. in the Otto Fehlow Room at the Plymouth Public Library.
Licenses

One Day All Alcohol Liquor License

· Zion Lutheran Church, 386 Court Street requested a One Day All Alcohol License for March 31, 2007 from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. for a promotional party to be held at the Loring Center.

Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the above One Day All Alcohol License for Zion Lutheran Church.  Voted 4-0, approved.

One Day Wine and Malt License

· Our House Services, 40 Russell Street requested One Day Wine and Malt Licenses for 3/30/07 and 9/23/07 from 7:00 p.m. to 12:00 a.m. for wine tasting dinners to be held at 40 Russell Street.

Liquor liability is in place.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the above One Day Wine and Malt Licenses for Our House Services.  Voted 4-0, approved.

Class II Auto Dealer License (New)

· New England Motor Cars, LLC, 198 South Meadow Road, Andrew Dale requested a new Class II Auto Dealer License.
Surety Bond is in place.  Issuance of the above license is subject to approval and recommendations from the Building Department.
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the above Class II Auto Dealer License for New England Motor Cars, LLC.  Voted 4-0, approved.

Billiard License (New)

· Court Street Hospitality Corporation, d/b/a Simon’s Bar and Grille, 42 Court Street, requested a Billiard License for one pool table.
Issuance of the above license is subject to approval and recommendations from the Building Department.
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the above Billiard License for Court Street Hospitality Corporation.  Voted 3-1, approved, with Chairman Quintal voting in opposition.

Administrative Notes
Meeting Minutes – On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the minutes from the March 13th, 2007 Selectmen’s meeting.  Voted 3-0-1, approved, with Selectman Loewenberg abstaining, as she did not attend the March 13th meeting.

Veterans “Honor Roll” Memorial Project – The Board approved a request from the Plymouth Veterans Council to create a permanent “Honor Roll” memorial within the Hall of Flags at Memorial Hall.  The project will honor all those from Plymouth who have entered military service.  In an additional phase to the Honor Roll project, the Veteran’s Council will sell 1,000 bricks that will pave the walkways to the two memorial stones in front of Memorial Hall.  This project was presented to and given approval by the Memorials Advisory Committee.

Memorial to Steven A. Pimental – The Board approved the placement of a memorial plaque honoring Stephen A. Pimental for his 30 years of service to the Town and the youngsters of the Manomet Youth Center.  The Memorials Advisory Committee has voted to recommend this project.  

Selectman Schena acknowledged and thanked the members of the Memorials Advisory Committee for the difficult work they have done in reviewing these memorial applications.   Selectman Schena noted that he would like to work further with the Memorials Advisory Committee on their requests to further clarify the Town’s Memorials Policy guidelines in respect to appropriate sites and types of memorials, and Mr. Sylvia said that he would schedule the matter as an agenda item between the Board and the Memorials Advisory Committee.
Water Department Position – The Board approved the Town Manager’s request to create a full time position in the Water Department that will replace two part-time clerical positions in the Water and Sewer divisions.  Mr. Sylvia noted that the re-configuration of these positions will have no impact on the Water Department’s budget.
Town Forest / Briggs Estate Conservation Restriction - The Board authorized a six-month extension negotiated between the Town and the State for recording the conservation restriction on the Briggs Estate, in order to complete title examination as required under the Challenge Grant.   

General Obligation Bond - The Board approved the refunding of the Town’s general obligation bond as follows: 

“That, in order to reduce interest costs, the Treasurer is authorized to provide for the sale and issuance of bonds under G.L. c.44, §21A, to refund all or any portion of the remaining principal of and redemption premium and interest on the Town’s Municipal Purpose Loan of 2000 Bonds dated October 15, 2000; and that for the this purpose the Treasurer is authorized to provide for the preparation and distribution of a Preliminary Official Statement; provided, however, that no bonds shall be issued under this vote unless and until the final interest rates and other terms of the refunding bonds are approved by the Board.”

Wind Turbine Site Study – The Board approved the Energy Committee’s grant request to the Green Buildings Initiative of the Renewable Energy Trust for a detailed study of Selected Wind Turbine Sites by MTC Consulting Services.  
Public Comment
Chairman Quintal opened the meeting for public comment.  

Planning Board member Paul McAlduff addressed the Board and the public to clarify that he is not running for a seat on the School Committee.  Recently, he said, there has been some confusion due to the similarities between his name and School Committee candidate Paul McAuliffe.  
Town Forest Conservation Restriction
Town Planner Valerie Massard provided a presentation to the Board on the proposed Conservation Restriction (CR) on the Town Forest.  Ms. Massard explained that she and the Planning Department have worked closely with State agencies (the Department of Fisheries & Wildlife and the Department of Conservation & Recreation) to develop and finalize the language for the proposed Town Forest CR.  

Through the use of a projector, Ms. Massard displayed maps for the Board outlining the Town Forest parcels designated within the CR.  Ms. Massard explained that, through the CR, the land will be limited to conservation and preservation, and the State will be responsible for holding this restriction.  Because of this, she said, the State has asked for some parking areas to allow public access.  The Town has negotiated terms with the State to limit parking to two locations (fenced with gravel, much like the areas created at the Joslin site) that are more easily accessed by emergency vehicles. 
Additionally, Ms. Massard said, the State has asked that the Town provide for boating access to Great South and Little South Ponds (which fall within the CR), but because the Town has designated these ponds as “back-up” water supplies, the Town has negotiated that boats powered by internal combustion engines of any kind be prohibited on the ponds.  Ms. Massard noted that the Town has no plans to construct public access to the ponds with the intention to preserve them as best as possible, as the Town may eventually intend to designate them as public drinking supply.
On a motion by Selectman Schena, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board approved the mutually negotiated terms of the Town Forest Conservation Restriction, as presented by the Planning Department.  Voted 4-0, approved.  
Ms. Massard wished to inform the Board and the public that, through a cooperative effort between the abutters, the State, and the Town, a cleanup of the illegal dumping done in the Town Forest is scheduled for April 28, 2007.  She directed the public to contact the Department of Public Works for more information.  
Plymouth 2020: A Presentation by the Energy Committee
Mr. Sylvia explained that the Town established the Energy Committee to explore Plymouth’s options in the area of electricity, to assist in identifying municipal energy efficiencies.  The committee, Mr. Sylvia said, has done great work in creating the framework for a strategic energy plan for the Town.  
Brian Kuhn, chairman of the Energy Committee, provided a presentation for the Board on his committee’s municipal energy plan, aptly titled, “Plymouth 2020.”  Mr. Kuhn briefly reviewed the formation, mission, composition, and meeting schedule of the Energy Committee, and he noted his background experience in renewable energy sources.
Through the presentation, Mr. Kuhn outlined the Energy Committee’s proposal that the Town adopt a comprehensive, long-range strategy to address its municipal energy requirements, opportunities, and policies.  Plymouth, he said, is a unique location with abundant natural resources (land, coastal winds, water, and sun), and it has an excellent chance to accomplish big projects and become a shining role model of energy sustainability for the entire country. 
Mr. Kuhn cited his committee’s “Self-Supply” study in assessing the Town’s current energy demand (approximately 23.5 million kilowatt hours per year) and its projected annual demand (approximately 32.2 million kilowatt hours, based on a 2.5% growth factor) in the year 2020.   The goal of the “Plymouth 2020” proposal, Mr. Kuhn explained, is to meet 100% of the Town’s municipal energy demand within 13 years, saving the Town millions of dollars and preventing 14,000 tons of carbon dioxide from being released into the air each year (Plymouth’s estimated annual output).  If the Town were able to meet these goals, he said, Plymouth could become a ‘green’ energy hotspot, potentially generating new jobs, new investments, and new incentives for visitors to come to Plymouth.
Mr. Kuhn noted that, if Plymouth wishes to successfully implement a self-sustaining municipal energy plan, it must reduce its demand while increasing its supply.  The Energy Committee, Mr. Kuhn explained, deliberated on three measures through which the Town could work towards the “Plymouth 2020” goal:
· Level 1: Conservation Measures – Implementing simple conservation measures and regular energy audits, etc.  Mr. Kuhn pointed to the example of how the School system has saved the Town thousands of dollars just by turning off their computer equipment at night.

· Level 2: Efficiency Measures – Upgrading or installing energy efficient infrastructure and products (windows, insulation, heat recovery systems) and instituting advanced building codes and standards.

· Level 3: Supply Measures – Developing additional renewable energy resources using wind, solar, and co-generation technologies.  
Mr. Kuhn pointed out that the Level 1 and Level 2 measures will account for countering roughly a quarter to a third of the Town’s projected demand for electricity.   Level 3 measures, he said, will be necessary to meet the other two thirds to three quarters of the demand.  This, he said, is where Plymouth’s natural wind resources could be harnessed through turbine technology to balance our energy demands with a renewable supply of power.  
Mr. Kuhn said that, through research done by the Energy Committee, it is estimated that five (5) wind turbines like the second one constructed in Hull (“Hull II”) could produce the necessary 24.7 million kilowatt hours per year necessary to bring Plymouth’s municipal energy needs to a self-sustaining level.  In the event that the Town produces more energy than it needs, Mr. Kuhn said, these turbines could generate revenue, creating additional savings for taxpayers.  
Mr. Kuhn asked the Board to give its blessing to the “Plymouth 2020” and take a leadership role in the environmental movement toward renewable resources.   He also made note that, on April 7th, 2007, the Energy Committee will be touring the Hull II turbine, and he encouraged those interested in the tour to join them. 

Mr. Kuhn directed the public to visit the Energy Committee’s website, www.PlymouthEnergyCommittee.com, for more information.  

Chairman Quintal thanked Mr. Kuhn and the Energy Committee for their excellent presentation and opened the discussion for questions between the Board and Mr. Kuhn.  
Selectman Schena noted and read aloud a list of action steps provided by the Energy Committee that was not projected during the presentation.  He asked Mr. Kuhn what Plymouth’s first steps should be.  Additionally, Selectman Schena inquired about the viability of other technologies like solar power.    
Mr. Kuhn responded that the Town might best begin the process of energy savings by investigating the possibility of purchasing power wholesale.  From there, establishing, implementing, and committing to the long-term plan as outlined in “Plymouth 2020”—beginning with the Level 1 conservation measures—will move the Town in the right direction.  Mr. Kuhn explained that, while wind power has presented the best economics and bulk output as a renewable energy source, the incorporation of passive solar power into the design of all the Town’s new buildings would certainly enhance Plymouth’s ability to generate its own power.
Chairman Quintal inquired about the dollar amount associated to kilowatt hours.  Mr. Kuhn responded that, if a Hull-size produces approximately 5 million kilowatt hours per year, displacing $0.20 per kilowatt hour, one machine could produce roughly one million dollars worth of electricity.  Mr. Kuhn wished to clarify that, because electricity prices and wind production levels fluctuate, projecting exact figures can be complicated.

In response to Chairman Quintal’s question of whether the Town is moving fast enough on this matter, Mr. Kuhn reminded the Board that Hull had municipal power infrastructure in place before erecting its two wind turbines, an advantage that most Towns do not yet have.  Despite this, he said, Plymouth is in a great position as a coastal community to achieve what Hull has accomplished.
Mr. Kuhn and members of the Energy Committee presented the Board with a framed concept photo of “Plymouth 2020” from their presentation.
The Board again thanked Mr. Kuhn and his colleagues for the photo and their diligent work.
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board voted to endorse and support the “Plymouth 2020” renewable energy plan, as proposed by the Energy Committee.  Voted 4-0, approved.
Cemetery Master Plan

Mr. Sylvia explained that the Town has been working to develop a Cemetery Master Plan over the past few years to look at space availability, future infrastructure needs, and a possible crematorium.

David Gould, Acting Director of the Department of Public Works, noted that he and Parks Superintendent Ted Bubbins realized the need for a proactive plan and focused on its development after management of the Town’s cemeteries was turned over to the Parks and Environmental Management divisions.  

Ted Bubbins provided a Powerpoint presentation for the Board on the proposed 2007 Cemetery Master Plan.  He reviewed the Town’s existing cemetery sites, noting sites with diminishing space and sites where all space has been expended.   Mr. Bubbins provided statistics on the demands for lot space and cemetery services as well as estimations on future cemetery demands, noting that Plymouth’s existing space is expected to be fully exhausted by 2013.  
Mr. Bubbins presented possible scenarios for expanding the Braley, South Pond, Raymond/Newcomb, and Parting Ways cemeteries.  Parting Ways, Mr. Bubbins said, holds the best potential for expansion, with a possible expanse of 35 acres that could accommodate an office, garage, museum, veterans section, and several landscape aesthetic features.  The cost, he said, for the first phase of the Parting Ways cemetery is estimated at 1 million dollars.
In addition to the necessary plans for expansion, Mr. Bubbins discussed the benefits of constructing and operating a municipal crematorium.  As the State requires that crematoriums be limited to cemeteries in operation for more than 5 years and encompassing 20+ acres, Mr. Bubbins cited the Vine Hills Cemetery as an appropriate location.  
Abutting the Vine Hills Cemetery is the St. Joseph’s Cemetery, and Mr. Bubbins detailed a proposed land swap or purchase between the Town and St. Joseph’s to locate the crematorium.  He displayed a map detailing the locations of crematoriums in Massachusetts.  Notably, he pointed out, there are no crematoriums on the Cape, and, thus, Plymouth would likely respond to a steady demand for cremation services.
Mr. Bubbins reviewed the design plans and costs associated with the construction of the proposed crematorium.  The State, he said, has given initial approval to the proposal, and MassDEP’s 2002 Air Quality Division-approved permit for 4 retorts in the Vine Hills Cemetery can likely be reissued with minimal effort.  

He noted that there is currently $540,000 that was made available through approval of Town Meeting ($340,000 approved at 2001 Annual Town Meeting and $200,000 approved at 2003 Annual Town Meeting).  An additional $500,000 would be required to complete the construction of crematorium, Mr. Bubbins said, but it is estimated that the crematory would pay for itself in 4 years of operation.
Lastly, Mr. Bubbins reviewed the Master Plan list of recommendations for the Town’s cemeteries.
Chairman Quintal thanked Mr. Bubbins and Mr. Gould for their presentation and opened the discussion for questions.  
Selectman Schena stated that he believes that the crematorium proposal makes sense, and he asked Mr. Bubbins for an estimate of when the Town could begin construction.
Mr. Sylvia noted that, with direction provided by the Board, the crematorium could be placed before Town Meeting for consideration.  Generally, he said, projects like these go through the capital planning process before reaching Town meeting.
Chairman Quintal asked Finance Director Bruce Miller to comment on the figures presented within the crematorium proposal, and Mr. Miller responded that he reviewed them and deemed them to be reasonable. 

Planning Board member Paul McAlduff encouraged the Board to move forward with the project, noting that Plymouth’s cemetery service rates are still generally lower than that of surrounding communities. 
Selectman Schena made a motion to approve the Cemetery Master Plan and put forward an article specifically for the funding of the crematory to Town Meeting.  Selectman Malaguti seconded the motion, and the Board voted unanimously in favor of the motion, 4-0.
Old Business / Letters / New Business

LETTERS: 

Recycling Recommendation – Selectman Malaguti noted a memo from Heidi Mayo of the Recycling Committee recommending the distribution of leaflets with the purchase of transfer station stickers to encourage recycling.  Mr. Sylvia said that he would direct this to the Department of Public Works for their review.  
Compliments for Town Engineer – Selectman Loewenberg noted a letter from a resident complimenting Town Engineer Saeed Kashi and his efforts to solicit public input for the Town’s infrastructure needs.  Selectman Loewenberg shared another compliment from a resident who attended and was impressed by a recent meeting held by Mr. Kashi.  
NEW BUSINESS:
Parking Plan Roundtable – Selectman Loewenberg updated the Board on the activities of the Parking Plan Roundtable meetings between her, Mr. Sylvia, members of the Plymouth Development Corporation (PDC), and representatives of the downtown merchants.  Thus far, she said, the group has met twice, and one resolution from their meetings has already been set into motion for the issuance of 30-minute grace-period, courtesy warnings for vehicles about to be ticketed.   The downtown merchants, Selectman Loewenberg said, have brought forward a parking plan ‘wish list,’ and PDC chair Tom Jaeger has reviewed the list and provided some feedback on the feasibility of several of the items.  These meetings, Selectman Loewenberg noted, have been very cordial and productive.
Illegal Dumping – Selectman Malaguti noted the amount of trash that is accumulating behind the old Kmart building off Samoset Street.  He asked that a letter be sent to the management company/owners of the building, asking for remediation of the problem.  Additionally, he asked if the Plymouth County Sheriff’s Department would be able to provide any clean-up details along South Meadow Road near the Airport, where trash is also accumulating.  Assistant Town Manager Melissa Arrighi responded that she has contacted the Sheriff’s Department, and they are currently busy with several State projects. 
Plymouth Schools Drama Production – Chairman Quintal informed the Board that he participated in the Drama Club’s production of Fiddler on the Roof.  He said that he was thrilled to be invited and immensely impressed by the teachers, students, and parents who brought this production to life.  He noted that he was informed that these types of productions are only staged every other year due to cost, and he said he would like to see them be given better opportunities to present more of these types of shows.  
Plymouth North and South Flags – Chairman Quintal stated that he would like to display the flags of the Plymouth North Eagles and the Plymouth South Panthers in the Mayflower Meeting Room.  
Visits to the Fire Department – Chairman Quintal mentioned that he recently attended an awards presentation honoring Firefighters for their efforts in saving lives.  He and Mr. Sylvia also visited the Plymouth Fire Department’s new ladder truck, which he described as technically advanced and amazing. 
Maintenance Vehicle Incident – Chairman Quintal wished to dispel the rumors and gossip surrounding the recent news story regarding a Town maintenance vehicle.  Chairman Quintal said that Town Maintenance Supervisor Arthur Douylliez was wronged by the article, as he is an employee who has always had his ‘heart in the right place.’  
Executive Session

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board of Selectmen voted to enter Executive Session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 6 (Value of Real Property).  By roll call: Schena – yes, Loewenberg – yes, Quintal – yes, Malaguti – yes.

Chairman Quintal notified the audience that the Board would not return to open session after executive session.

Tiffany Park, Clerk
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